                Olney Memories # 23

==================================
Bill & Rose Ann Schwartz

roseannschwartz@webtv.net
About 10 years ago we purchased a large run down house at 503 N Fair St
(corner of Pine)  across the street from Zean and Gertrude Gassmann's
(now Cabbage Rose B&B) and next door to Walter and Anna Catherine
Bullard) Then spent the next few years fixing it up.  Finally moved in 2
years ago--though not done yet!

We'd appreciate knowing some of it's history such as background of
people who built it and lived here and in the neighborhood.  We only know
2 Kowa sisters lived here last.  A former neighbor said it was haunted
but we've never seen any ghost! 

Thanks,
John (Bill) and Rose Ann Schwartz
Betty Schmalhausen

Bette1204@aol.com 
Hi, 

A response to Jim Dale's memories about the LaRuth Shop, and I do remember his mother.  I was a senior in high school and worked there after school and on Saturdays.  At that time it was owned by John Dynas (sp?) and was operated by his wife Terry.  About mid term they sold it to Ruby Heyde and I continued to work for her until the end of the year.  It could be that Ruby and Phil owned it earlier and then repurchased it later. I remember the Harris's and the Goodman's, they lived on Elliott just around the corner from us and next to the Roberts'  and when they sold they then moved to St. Louis.  Ruth Harris was a lovely women and I always assumed that the shop was name after her.  Her husband and father ran the men's shop.

Just a note to all.  

Bette Schmalhausen

Class of ‘51
Gloria Dean

Masdean33@aol.com 
I read in the latest Olney Memories that someone said one of their favorite teachers was Mr. Eagleton.  So I had to write and tell a story of my own about Mr. Eagleton.  Mr. Eagleton lived in the rural area south of Olney about 10 miles and taught at a country school "Ritter School".  I'm not certain how many years he taught there but he was my 1st grade teacher.  I was actually too young to start school but it was the RIGHT year for 1st grade.  In a rural school the teachers taught opposite grades in different years so they wouldn't have all 8 grades to teach.  So that year it was the year for 1st, 3rd, 5th, and 7th.  That year there were 5 First Graders at Ritter, during the year 1 girl moved to Noble, but the 4 of us finished 1st Grade at Ritter, Catherine Harness, Boyd Wagner, Jackie McGregor and me.  The next year Mr. Eagleton was not at Ritter, and I'm not certain if he taught another rural school the next year or started teaching at Olney.  As time went on each of us moved into Olney and when the 4 of us were in 8th Grade at Central School, Mr. Eagleton began teaching Jr. High Math.  So we 4 had him for our 8th Grade Math teacher and he was my home room teacher.  He went on to become School Superintendent I believe.  A few weeks ago I was in Olney visiting and I attended church at Bible Fellowship Church on Hall Street (formerly Congregation Christian Church on West Main) and as I walked in the door of the church the 1st person I saw was Mr. Eagleton.  He immediately knew who I was and began to tell everyone that I was from his 'HISTORICAL FIRST GRADE CLASS' now I'm sure most of those that heard him say that, could not imagine 4 or 5 students being a HISTORICAL class, if they had not attended a rural school themselves.   I've talked to several people that had him for a teacher and they all say that he remembers them and their names etc.  I think that is amazing and what a great influence he has been all these years on so many people.  
He and his wife Annie live on Route 130 just North of the Calhoun Road.  Their address is Rt 1, Olney and I'm sure he would love to hear from any of his former students. 

Gloria Dean
Class of 1950

Pete Peterson

depete@hotmail.com
I went to the class of 58 reunion 25-27July 2003! I remember when my friend said, you know where the old seed and grain building is?  I closed my eyes that night and yes I could remember the old building!! I had first gone there in the fall of 1944 or spring of 45.  We went by TWO HORSE TEAM & WAGON from Seminary which none of my classmates knew where it was. Well it is on the right side of route 130 between Calhoun and  Parkersburg.  The trip seem like a life time to a 4 year old (when we going to get there) was never ask as you knew the answer if the traffic is not so bad that you do not have to pull off the road 40 times it will only be an hour or two.  Well the sacks with the Chicken Feed will be made into dresses so the bag must chosen carefully.

Do you remember the old Gassman Mansion??  Well I closed my Eyes again. Yes it is old it is almost twice as old as I am and that's old. I remember ever so slightly that it was the biggest house in town. I would like to say that having had the privilege to have eaten in over 100 Five Star Resort's all over the world. The Food was very good and you should support it as Olney needs a good place for Brunch.  The Air Conditioning was taxed but with 75 people the body heat alone makes it warm.  If you are not having Brunch other classes you should put it in your plans.  The house is located at 409 North Boone it is now Fessel’s Cabbage Rose Bed and Breakfast.
  The Hog roast was so well planned and was so much fun and the 70+students 50 spouses and Jack Frost all had a very good time.  I really enjoyed meeting some of the spouses for the first time. This was the most time  we had to visit with old friends and they were still feeling the effects of the hot air we were putting out the next day as a heat wave set in. 

   I have a super group that exchange e-mail and most were going to Hovey's for lunch and then a tour of the good old high school. We had 25-30 at Hovey's which was trying to relive the good old days as the Marsh mellow, Vanilla, Chocolate cokes were going with the Tenderloin, Big Mike's, Burgers and of course 10-4's. (My 4th day of Hovey's as I visited non classmates)  We then joined another group who were not on our diet and had a very nice tour of the area to include Mike Eyer's old one room school. The residences of Olney should be proud they have that lovely area around the Lake.  Olney is still a great place to raise children as the quality of time spent is the best ingredient and the second best is environment.(My Opinion)

  I am trying to get each classmate to work on one classmate who never attended (and some live locally) to attend the next reunion the Lord willing. I had a friend say it just gives me something else to look forward to in life as there is nothing better than an old friend.  I loved seeing some who had not been to Olney for 48 years and some there for the first time.

  A special part of our program was Memories by Barbara Green Edmondson which was enjoyed by all.  I am trying to get it in Olney Memories for all to enjoy.

  The old gang I palled around with met for the 20th time (at least) Sunday evening the 27. We hung out at the old City Service Station at the intersection of 50 & 130. When we had the cash we went to Mikes West side. We always have a cook out at the same old Farm that Ely has had on Shipley Road. We shared memories with those who live in the area and who came from 6 states others were expected but the also had a change of plans. Yes, new memories were made and old friends were located and some are in touch who would not have been and it has been very good medicine for a couple who are ill.

  I also had the pleasure to meet (Pianoanns)  Margaret Ann's Husband Richard while remembering and reacquainting with the old home town.  I always say if in Va. look me up come and be my guest I will get pleasure out of showing off my home town of 45 years. I never met a stranger from Olney.

Pete  Peterson
Class of ‘58
========================================================
Bill von Almen

inriva1@bellsouth.net
Well, Ann, thanks much for all of the information, and I have started joining the Olneyites with the following “tome!”

Well, now that I have heard about the “Olney Memories” from my brother-in-law,  

John B. Summers, guess I’ll start my “tome.”  

My name is William F. von Almen I.  I was born in Olney on North Walnut Street(there was no North Whittle Avenue) at my Uncle Joe’s home, on May 6, 1928.  So, I’m probably the most ancient one to write to ya’ll so far except for Jim Dale, although I have not seen all of the copies of Olney Memories yet.  My brother-in-law sent me a CD with copies from one(1) through seventeen(17), and Ann sent me copies one(1) through three(3) .

Whittle Avenue, dead-ended at its north end into Main Street and on the north side of Main Street was Gaffner’s Drug Store.  And the south end of the street ended or terminated at Route 130.  Anyway, I was taken to Von Dale Camp in a bushel basket, and that is where I was “raised,” or “grew up” until I joined the Navy at the age of 17 years.  I started school with my brother, John Reuben(Reub), and my sister, Annelle at Brinkley School that was one mile north of Von Dale Camp.  I well remember that in Brinkley School, probably as well as in other country schools, even numbered grades were taught one year and odd numbered grades were taught the next year. 

Von Dale Camp was on 4.5 acres of land on the southwest corner of a 40? Acre block of acreage.  For those of you who remember, and for those of you who don’t, the old Route 50 was on the south side of the establishment.  We had a gas station, grocery store, dance hall, 10 tourist cabins and shaded mowed space to have family reunions.

I can well remember my beginning years at school.  We walked to school, and as the school was in the middle of the section and on the north side of the section and our place of business was on the south side of the section, we had to walk about 1-½ miles to school each day.  Although on very cold winter days, my dad or mom would take us to school and come and get us in the afternoon.  I do not remember who our teacher was, but I can well remember one winter day when neither of my parents was waiting on us, and the teacher said she could wait no longer, so we walked home.  By the time we got there, the tips of our ears and tips of our fingers were frost bitten.  For any of those of you who knew my father, John R. von Almen, Sr. knows what he did.  Rather than go into that, all I can say is, from that time on, the teacher made sure that we either had a way home, or she waited until one of my parents came for us.  

After that year, all three of us were taken out of Brinkley School and enrolled in Silver Street School in Olney.  Of course, living in the country, we had to pay tuition.  My dad had his bank take the tuition money out of the family account each month and transfer it into the Richland County School Account.  One month, the bank forgot the transfer the money, and Dr. Houchin, the Superintendent of Schools called the principal at Silver Street School and told her to make us take all of our books and supplies from our desks and take them home with us.  as we had been expelled from school for non-payment of tuition.  Well, we were back in school the next day.  Never again did the bank fail to transfer out monthly tuition money.  And as I said about my father in the preceding paragraph, never did Dr. Houchin walk on the same side of the street as my father as he knew what would happen.  I believe that today, what he had done to us would be called harassment, which was unknown at that time.  I also recall a small grocery store across the street north of the school where we would go at recess and buy either bubble gum or candy.

The other things I well remember about my youth were that Silver Street School had only six(6) grades.  My brother, sister and I only attended Silver Street School for one year, because my sister Annelle was to be in the seventh grade after the one year in Silver Street school, so she had to go to Central and we went there too, and thus we could all stay at the same school, finish the primary grades and prepare for high school.  What I do remember about Central was that I was an acrobat with Jean Van de Voorde, along with another student or two.  Also all three of us played in the band, my sister played the cornet, my brother played the tuba and I played the saxophone.  Our principal at Central was Mr. Cramer, and in the fifth grade my teacher was Leona Doan.  She was undoubtedly one of the best teachers I ever had.  I know that I learned how to spell tributaries that year because of all of the papers she had us write and the tests we took and inevitably we would have to spell that word as it would either be on the test, or we would be required to write it for a paper.  Our Reading teacher in the seventh and eighth grades was Myrtle Bass, our Writing teacher was Mrs. Dyson, and our Manuel Training and History teacher was Raleigh Jacques.  

As for the Ice Plant, the Vinegar Factory, and the Chicken House, I well remember them although I lived “out in the country” at Von Dale Camp.  We used to go to the ice plant and get either two(2) or three(3) three hundred pound(300#) blocks of ice a week in the summer time, take them to Von Dale in our ’36 Ford pickup and “hoist” them up into an ice box(not a refrigerator) that my father had purchased from the A & P Grocery Store in Olney. This is where we kept all of our sandwich items for our restaurant.  

Another thing that I will never forget is that we had two(2) slot machines in our grocery store, sitting on the counter.  One evening two(2)  men came in, with  handkerchiefs covering the lower part of their faces.  One man had his hand in his jacket pocket and told my dad, “This is a stickup!”  Then he told us children, all three(3) of us, to stay where we were, that he was not going to hurt us.  The two(2) men took both slot machines and left.  The slot machines were later found in a ditch and had been broken open and the money taken. 

Also, I have read in some of the other copies of the Memories about Schneider’s Grocery Store on Whittle Avenue.  It was owned and operated by Fred Schneider, and was on the west side of South Whittle Avenue, across the street from Porter and Schaub Funeral Home.  Just south of Schneider’s was Tubby and George(Georgia) Gassman’s Town Talk, where I feel the best ice cream and caramel corn in the world was sold.  Even those places of business in today’s Malls that sell caramel corn, don’t make it as good as Tubby Gassman!  A block north, I think, was Fessell’s Cleaners.  The establishment was owned and operated by Bud and John Ed Fessell.  Mary Nell Fessell Nix is Bud’s daughter, and she still lives in Olney and is married to Albert(“Booner”) Nix, Jr. 

My dad used to take us into town on Friday nights to the Elk’s Theatre to the movie.  It was always a western and preceding the movie was the Movietone News, or Paramount News, then a serial.  I well remember one of them as the featured convict had a prison number of 39013.  I don’t know whether any of you are old enough to have attended the Elks Theatre then or not.  Also, my father told us one Friday that there would not be a movie at the Elks Theatre that night. When we asked the reason, he told us that too many of the actors had been killed the preceding Friday night and there weren’t enough actors/actresses to have the movie.  Of course, he told us it was a joke before we got ready to go to the movie.

We also had a farm 1/8 mile east of Von Dale Camp where we would go each morning and evening to milk cows, feed up to 1,000 chickens, feed our pigs and horses, then home to take care of cleaning the dining room/dance hall and then to school.  In the evening after the farm chores were done, we would come home and wait tables until midnight.   In the summer time I worked during the day, during harvest time for Charles and Diel Thompson and some of the other farmers around Von Dale cutting, binding Red Top Hay, threshing it, and then bailing the hay.  Punching wires all day long was a job, but when I was working for someone else it paid $3.00/day plus lunch.  We left home before dawn so we could be in the field at daylight and left the field when it was dusk and we could no longer see to work.  Those were the good days of my youth when I learned to appreciate life, although I didn’t think so at that time!

Although I thought at the time how rough life was for me, I now know, that at that time, I had the best of two(2) worlds.  Living in the country, working in the country and going to school in the city.

The good Lord willing, I’ll be back with more about Von Dale, Olney and the good times I remember about life in a small town in Southern Illinois.

William F. (Bill) von Almen I

Class of 1945

==================================================

Sally Dale Hunt
SHUNTbirds@webtv.net
Got the # 21 memories and they were good.

 You see I also worked at the La Ruth then many years after Mother. Ruby Hyde was the owner then and talk about a task master, she was. No sitting down on the job! We would move merchandise from one side of the store to the other side. What with her and Pop Spieth I learned how to work.
Sally Hunt

Class of ‘51

=================================================
Patricia Young Wilson
airtap1960@aol.com

Hello all.   Does anyone remember Burger Chef?  I loved going there on lunch period when I went to Jr High. I also went to Central School ,and remember one day Me, Joann Coan, Charlottle Shadows (think that her last name) and Cindy Lynch spent recess on the boys side of the playground because Cindy and Charlotte got into a little tiff(Joann and i were innocent bystanders for once) well all of our brothers came over teased & threatened us w/ tellin our parents.  Well all of us girls did some threathin of our own and i dont know about the rest of the girls but I sure beat my little brother home from school that day.  

 
Patria Young Wilson

Would of been class of 78 but we moved to Lawrenceville.

==========================================================
Vance Welker
smwelker@mindspring.com 

My father is James D. Welker, class of 1946.  I know that he was heavily involved with football, but I do not know many details, and do not know much about any other sports in which he was involved.  My grandfather, Harry Welker (class of 1928), was also a football player.  I knew even fewer details about his football career or any other sports he might have played.  I would appreciate your help.

If anyone has any information about my Dad’s or grandfather’s involvement with sports, please write to me at vmwelker@mindspring.com and tell me all you can.

Thank you,

Vance Welker

Class of 1971

==================================================

 Bob Yeager

robertyeager@comcast.net
Remembering William T. Hatch 
 

Looking at the Cherry Street School photo Ann emailed me recently brought back many memories. The school hasn't changed; it's just as I remember it. One memory triggered by looking at the front door of the school has never faded. 
 

It was the fall of 1948 or 1949--I'm not sure which. The morning drill was always the same. The bell would ring, all of us would line up at the front door, the play ground teacher would get us organized into a line, and then give us the word to walk to class. On that morning I was about a block away when I heard the bell ring. I started running, hoping I might jump onto the back of the line and avoid notice. Had it been a teacher other than Mr. Hatch, I think could have pulled it off. Mr. Hatch had the reputation among the students of having a very, very short fuse. He intercepted me at the end of the line just as it was disappearing through the door. Before he said anything, he grabbed me by the hair and hoisted me off the ground. The pain was momentarily blocked by his reading the riot act to me about being late. Pain then mixed with humiliation as I made my way to my classroom. I never mentioned it to anyone and certainly not to my parents. As time passed, I marked it up as a learning experience. Several years later, Richard Provines--a very kind and even-natured person--stepped down as the principle of Cherry Street and Mr. Hatch took his place. It coincided with my entering the sixth grade and (you guessed it) having Mr. Hatch as my teacher. Although he wasn't a warm and fuzzy person, he seemed to be a fairly good teacher.
 

If that was the end of the story, it wouldn't be much of a story. But it didn't end there. Two years later when I entered the eight grade, Mr. Hatch left Cherry School to become principle of the Junior High replacing Mr. Berry, a really wonderful principle whom all the students loved. Those of us from Cherry Street knew what to expect so we avoided him. Those who didn't were sitting ducks. One day I was standing near the top of stairs on the second floor when a clueless kid did something that angered Mr. Hatch. Hatch picked him up and threw him down the concrete stairs from the second floor. I couldn't believe my eyes!  My memory is not clear on the kid's injuries. It wasn't long after this incident that Mr. Hatch's was dismissed as principle. (If anyone remembers more about this, please share it with Ann.) 
 

In today's world, Mr. Hatch would of course be facing child abuse charges. It's obvious that he needed help with managing his anger. Should he have been in charge of children? Probably not. I wondered why it took his superiors so long to figure it out. Violence begets violence; it never solves anything nor can it ever be justified between teacher and student. Fortunately that sort of behavior isn't tolerated in schools today. Unfortunately it's not obvious often enough elsewhere in our society.
 

Bob Yeager
Class of '59
==================================================
Sally Dale Hunt
SHUNTbirds@webtv.net

Think some of you may have seen this before and know you can't put pictures in the memories but thought maybe just the website would help people go there!  

http://www.rootsweb.com/~usgenweb/il/richland/postcards/ppcs-richland.html

In some you see horse and buggies and then the old cars. My Mother had a
34' ford that I learned to drive in and when I would take it out would
always run out of gas!  Do you think that maybe she did that on purpose??


Sally

Class of ‘51

=========================================================
Dannee Newton
FangDan@aol.com 
In referring to Olney Memories # 12.  
PLEASE tell Gene Harrison I said "Hello."  I am 62 years old now and I still refer to her husband as "my doctor."  He was such a good doctor and she was a wonderful nurse, too. By the way, they had to stop putting squirrel in the chowder. Too many squirrels were getting killed during the summer because they were becoming "soup ingredients." My Dad, Fred Newton Jr.(who worked at the First National Bank) told me that during the 1960's. 
 Best wishes to all,

 Dannee Newton
Class of ‘58

  Dannee Newton

 FangDan@aol.com 
       Just a little story:  Years ago when the banks were closed for a National Holiday but the local businesses were open, someone from The First National Bank would go to the bank, unlock the safe, and distribute change to any business person who would knock at the side door.  (The safe was open so the bank people were very careful.)  One time when it was my dad's turn to go to the bank on a holiday all hell broke loose.  Dad was giving change to someone and all of a sudden the Olney police pulled up with  guns in hand, surrounded the entrances, and scared my Dad to death.  Dad had no idea what was wrong.  The police entered the bank and informed him that the bank's alarm (which was silent inside the bank) was going off BIG TIME at the police station!  Dad couldn't figure out what happened ...until he remembered that my brother had come to the bank with him that morning.  It seems that my little brother, Billy Newton, who was 4 at the time, could barely reach some "little buttons" under the cashiers' windows and he had pushed every one....  

Best wishes,

Dannee Newton

Class of ‘58

Bobby Cravens Hoff

knbwood@otbnet.com
Thanks for all the memories updates. I've been reading all of them and want to tell Ruthie Winkler...It's called "Bush Whackin'", and yes I participated with the flash light too! My Dad worked for Pure Oil in the transport division, which was located in the "half-round" building (the one located on the SW corner of campus).  I donated 4 photos to the Museum (Carnegie Library). I didn't know all of the people in the photos. If any of you have connections, when you are in Olney, stop by and identify the men in the photos. A retired employee has quite a display in the balcony of the old library, Frosty Godfrey.

    

Bobbie

 Class of 60

Nancy Zetche Spieth

JSpieth@aol.com 
It has been so much fun to read all the Old Memories!  I am remembering things that I had long forgotten. Life as a child in Olney was a very special time.... One of my favorite memories was when Mimsie and Posey Weber and the other kids in our neighborhood made " Trolley cars" out of old shoe boxes. We would cut out windows and cover them with colored tissue paper, then we would put candles on the inside and then tie a string to pull them along the street. It was sooooooooo much fun!  We had a trolley car parade. I never did understand why my Mother let us play with something so flamable, but she did!  I think that these Trolley cars were  a tradition with all the Weber Kids and they passed it along to the rest of us!   We played outside long after dark in the summer and no one ever considered that it was not "safe". I grew up on East Elm St next door to the Old Elm Street Christian Church in the parsonage.... My dad was the minister there.  I have many more good memories that I will share later.... This has been fun!!!   

Nancy Zetsche Spieth 

(class of 50)

==========================================================

